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COUNCIL ON DEVELOPMENT FINANCE

April 23, 2007
PUBLIC HEARING 333
THOSE PRESENT:

Mr. Andy Lubin, Chairperson



Director Judy Cherry


Senator Nancy Cook




Mr. Rudy Marshall
Mr. Tom Gilligan




Mr. Gary Smith
Mr. James Hutchison




Mrs. Sanskriti Inamdar
Representative Greg Lavelle



Mrs. Lee Porter
Mrs. Richelle Vible




John S. McDaniel, Esquire








Elio Battista, Jr., Esquire

ALSO PRESENT:  Representing Delaware Technology Park, Inc.:  Emilie Ninan, Esquire, with Ballard Spahr Andrews & Ingersoll, LLP

LOCATION:  Buena Vista, 661 South DuPont Highway, New Castle, Delaware

TIME:  9:00 A.M.

CALL TO ORDER 

The meeting was called to order at 9:00 A.M. by Mr. Lubin, Chairperson, on Monday, April 23, 2007.

OLD BUSINESS:

Mrs. Vible made a motion that the amended minutes of the March 26, 2007 Council on Development Finance meeting be approved as presented. Mr. Hutchison seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

Mr. Lubin stated that Mr. McDaniel will no longer be representing the DEDO or the Council as he has accepted another position within the Attorney General’s Office.  Mr. Lubin expressed the Council’s gratitude to Mr. McDaniel for all of his hard work and assistance.  He wished him well.
At this time, Mr. Lubin stated that as he was an officer of Delaware Technology Park Board, he recused himself from all discussion and voting.  Mrs. Vible became the Acting Chairperson of the meeting. 

Delaware Technology Park, Inc., a Delaware not-for-profit corporation and exempt from federal income taxes as a 501(c)(3) organization (“DTP” or the “Applicant”):   The Applicant is requesting the issuance of refunding revenue bonds in an amount not to exceed at any time outstanding $10,000,000, exclusive of original issue discount, if any; for which proceeds will be issued in one or more series pursuant to a plan of finance (the “2007 Bonds”) and will be applied to (i) refund some or all of The Delaware Economic Development Authority, Delaware Technology Park Revenue Bonds, Series 2000 (University of Delaware Project) currently outstanding, the proceeds of which were applied to make a loan to the Applicant to fund the construction of a two-story (approximately 66,000 sq. ft) building, located at 15 Innovation Way, Newark, Delaware, that is leased to the University of Delaware (the “University”), and subleased to others for administrative, research and development support of the activities of the Delaware Biotechnology Institute (the “Project”); and (ii) pay the costs of issuance of the 2007 Bonds, including the costs of any credit enhancement (the “Project”). The Project is owned by the Applicant.

Mr. Smith stated that this financing will not affect any of DEDO’s bond volume cap allocation.  He stated that even though DTP had only three employees, there were 192 employees employed by the tenants in the building financed by the original bonds.
Mrs. Sanskriti reviewed the financial information.  Because this is a non profit, it cannot be compared to a revenue generating entity. Therefore, there were no available industry  comparisons for this type of project.  She stated the financial information submitted showed that the current ratio has declined, current liabilities have increased and that DTP has generated a negative working capital.  Therefore, from a liquidity prospective, the company is not doing well.  However, because of the structure of the lease purchase agreement between DTP and the University, the University has guaranteed the service of the bonds which Mrs. Sanskriti believes provides the requisite financial strength.
Mrs. Inamdar introduced Emilie Ninan, Esquire, with Ballard Spahr Andrews & Ingersoll, LLP, Bond Counsel for the Applicant.  Mrs. Ninan stated that this is a refinancing but really is based on the University’s credit because there is a lease of the building to the University that provides rent to DTP in an amount sufficient to pay the bonds.  She stated that in this case, the University leases the land to DTP, and DTP leases the building back to the University.  The University has the responsibility to pay the debt service on the bonds.  This is how the transaction was handled for the Series 2000 Bonds.  Mrs. Ninan stated that the reason for the refinancing is to lower the debt payments which will help all parties.  She stated that both DTP and the University will benefit from this refinancing.
It was stated that the building was fully leased.  Mrs. Ninan stated that even though DTP has applied for $10,000,000, it will probably actually borrow a smaller amount.  She stated the Series 2000 Bonds being refunded are not yet eligible for redemption; thus,  this is an advance refunding so the money will be set aside in an escrow until 2010, when the Series 2000 Bonds may be redeemed.  She stated the Series 2000 Bonds were at a fixed rate.  However, these will have an auction rate with bond insurance.
Mrs. Vible asked if the primary reason for this transaction was to reduce the rate and if anything else was going to change.  Mrs. Ninan stated that the maturity rate is not going to change.  Mrs. Vible asked if the amortization schedule was changing.  Mrs. Ninan stated she didn’t believe so.  She stated the same schedule would be followed because of the escrow.  She stated that all the necessary firm data is not available yet.  Mrs. Ninan stated that a lease arrangement and other security between the University and DTP is in place with the current bonds and will transfer over as security for the new bonds.  She stated they will be using the same indenture as the Series 2000 indenture, which will be supplemented.
After duly considering, inter alia, the nature of the business, its competitive situation in Delaware, its location, the employment and other requirements under applicable statutory and regulatory provisions, the Council made the following finding:  financing the Project will meet a need for assistance in financing the facilities and activities of the Applicant, as an exempt person within the meaning of 29 Del. C. §5052(8), in order to contribute to the prosperity, health and general welfare of the citizens of Delaware.  Representative Lavelle made a motion that the Council recommend to Director Judy Ann Cherry, Chairperson of The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of an amount not to exceed Ten Million Dollars ($10,000,000.00), exclusive of original issue discount, if any, of revenue bonds, not guaranteed by the State, to be used for the Project; and that such approval will remain in effect through and including April 22, 2008.  Mr. Gilligan seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote except for Mr. Lubin who abstained from any discussion or voting.

Mrs. Vible asked if there were any public comments; there were none.

At this time, Mr. Lubin resumed the position of Chairperson of the Council.
Delinquency Policy:  Mr. Smith informed the Council of DEDO’s delinquency policy regarding outstanding loans and grants.  It is as follows:

1. If the company is two payments behind, DEDO will contact them and determine what they are going to do to bring the account current.  

2. If the company is three payments behind, DEDO will bring it before the Council.
In addition, DEDO is analyzing financial statements as they are submitted by the companies, and if DEDO sees one that reflects concern, even though the company may not be delinquent, DEDO will visit the company to determine its financial status.
Mrs. Vible asked if the loan documents require the submission of financial statements.  It was stated that the loan documents do require the submission of financial statements and depending on the project, it could be annually, semi annually or quarterly.  Mr. Smith stated that this includes the Tech Based Seed Fund.

Mrs. Vible asked if there was a tickler system in case a company failed to submit the  statements. Mr. Smith stated there was a tickler system in place.  Mr. Lubin asked if any loans are paid quarterly.  Mr. Smith stated that all loans are paid monthly except for the Town of Smyrna which pays yearly.
General Motors:  Director Cherry informed the Council that there was a meeting with General Motors, Terry Deputy and herself.  She stated there is a new head for the North America operations.  She stated the meeting went very well.  General Motors stated they wished they could produce more cars but the cars that they are producing such as the Solstice is selling very well.  She stated the Opel is being exported to Europe and the Opal known as Daewoo will be shipped to Korea.  She stated that because of some trade agreements currently in place, General Motors is limited to exporting a specific number of cars.  She stated that the Port of Wilmington may play a big part in this.
New Economy Jobs Bill: Mr. Smith stated that this is an extremely creative concept in which we are trying to bring corporate headquarters, research and development companies or any high wage opportunity to Delaware by giving them a tax advantage for locating here.  He stated that what Delaware has now does not address the needs of high end research and development companies looking at Delaware.  Therefore we need to create a program that is going to look at the high end companies.  An example would be a company that would meet both criteria of having wages in excess of $100,000 and that would be creating 50 positions a year, then the withholding tax that employees pay would be given back to them.  Further, if the company is able to locate in a Brownfield site or one of the targeted areas, it would get additional dollars as part of its withholdings given to them.
This is an incentive.  This would be a way where a California company could make a transition to Delaware with a ten year incentive.  This would only happen if that company should meet the criteria and locate in Delaware.  This is giving away tax dollars that are coming here -- not those that are already here.  The incentive would start out at 25 percent.

Mr. Smith stated that it is anticipated that this Bill will be submitted to the Legislature within the next couple of weeks and passed in a very short period of time.  He also stated that DEDO was working with some eligible companies.
Director Cherry stated that the Blue Collar Jobs Bill sunseted in January 2007.  She stated there is a provision in the bill to extend that date.  She stated that there is evidence that over the last twenty years, this program was not a real generator for new investments but more of a “thank you.”  But, there are certain businesses that do need and use that source of funds.  Director Cherry stated that DEDO did let it sunset so that it could focus on not replacing but on how to put a new program in place.  DEDO is still extending it a year and a half under this proposed bill.  Director Cherry also stated that they are looking at the gross receipts tax issue. 
Mrs. Vible asked about the specific criteria, specifically if all the 50 jobs would need to have a salary of over $100,000.  Director Cherry stated that was correct.
Director Cherry stated that the Division of Revenue has looked at this proposed Bill.  There is no fiscal note because it is net new jobs.   She stated that the Department of Finance probably did 90 percent of the work on this Bill.  If there are more than fifty jobs, the percentage goes up.

Pre-Venture Fund:  Mr. Smith stated there will also be a Bill regarding a Pre-Venture Fund that will be going before the Legislature.  The concept is that it basically provides DEDO the authority to do venture capital funding.  Currently, there is the Tech Based Seed Fund I and the Tech Based Seed Fund II.  Then there is a gap.  This funding program would allow these companies to continue their operations and be able to obtain private venture funding.  He stated this is a funnel concept; but some are not going to qualify.

Mr. Smith stated that DEDO is changing its focus to a forward direction with entrepreneurs in growing them and providing them the tools they need to obtain success.  He stated DEDO is trying to be very competitive.  He believes this program is the key to allow the State to grow entrepreneurs in the State.  We have been progressing.  He mentioned that one of our recent projects, Sky-Trak, is now going before angel investors in Philadelphia.  He also stated that a venture capital firm is also interested in one of our other projects, Scientific Products & Systems.
Projects will be in the $100,000 - $1,000,000 range out of the $5,000,000 fund.  He stated DEDO is looking for a road map to success.

Comcast:   Mr. Smith stated that DEDO has been in conversations with Comcast for several months and a good relationship has been developed.  He stated that Comcast contacted DEDO back in November looking for a location for a call center type of operation regarding their new telephone system.  He stated DEDO has been in touch with them and has internally approved the project.

St. Francis Hospital:  Mr. Smith stated that this is a very important institution within the City of Wilmington providing medical care.  The hospital helps a lot of people who are not insured or are on Medicare.  He stated that a lot of urban hospitals across the country are in financial crisis.  Mr. Smith stated that DEDO has met with them and are reviewing their financial statements.  He stated he will be reporting to Director Cherry his findings and a possible course of assistance. 

DuPont Capital Management (“DCM”):  Mr. Smith informed the Council that DCM was notified of the Council’s March 26th recommendation to not extend the approval and to convey to DCM that it would need to reapply for financial assistance.  However, after further conversations with DCM, it was determined that DEDO could present a grant agreement that met all needs.  That Grant was sent to DCM and has now been signed.

E.I du Pont de Nemours & Co., d/b/a du Pont SentryGlas Expressions (“Sentry Glas”):  Mr. Smith informed the Council that an executed Grant Agreement had been received from Sentry Glas.
Council on Development Finance (“CDF”) – Mr. Smith stated that in compliance with the recommendations of the Joint Sunset Review Committee, a CDF retreat was being planned.  It was suggested that this retreat occur after the legislative session in either July or August.  He stated that two topics he believed would be of interest would be a guest speaker regarding venture capital and the new trends and the topic of incentives and what was going on a national basis - how Delaware approaches it versus other states.   It is anticipated that the retreat will be for a half of a day.  Further details will follow as plans are finalized.
ADJOURNMENT:    The meeting was adjourned at 9:55 A.M.






Respectfully submitted,





Lee Porter, Secretary

 LKP

cc:  Members of the Council on Development Finance

      Director Judy Ann Cherry

      John S. McDaniel, Esquire
      Elio Battista, Jr., Esquire
The next CDF meeting is scheduled for Monday, June 18, 2007 at 9:00 A.M. in Dover.

